State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:


January 25, 2013  

TIME: 


10:00 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                                 
2nd Floor Conference Room 

Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:
         
Ed M. Hord, Chairman  

A. Michael Warfield  

         
Mike W. Moran                                 




Charles E. Meeks                                 




Cris Mendoza



Rick J. Lowman   

ABSENT:                 
Sonny Yeatman 
VACANCIES:         
Two (2) positions to be filled by the Governor’s Office           

STAFF PRESENT:       
John Papavasiliou, Executive Director, Division of Occupational and    

Professional Licensing  

Robert McGeeney, Program Manager, Division of Labor and Industry  

Jonathan Krasnoff, Assistant Attorney General 

Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Specialist

GUESTS PRESENT:
Arthur E. Rodgers, IUEC, Local 7

Chris Cromwell, Bedco Mobility

Call To Order
Ed M. Hord called the regular meeting of the Elevator Safety Review Board to order at 10:06 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the business meeting held on December 14, 2012 were approved without corrections.  Motion (I) was made by Mr. Warfield,  seconded by Mr. Lowman, and unanimously carried that the minutes of the business meeting be approved without corrections.  

Chairman’s Report
Chairman Hord introduced to the Board the New Executive Director, John Papavasiliou for the mechanical Boards including Electricians, Stationary Engineers, HVAC and Plumbing.  He indicated there was no Chairman’s report to offer.                           

Licensing Applications

Ms. Meyers presented the drafted elevator renovator mechanic and elevator renovator contractor applications to the Board for review.  Mr. Moran suggested changes to be made on page two, the business information section and proof of eligibility section.  These applications will be revised and presented to the Board by the next scheduled meeting.  
Licensing Report Update

Applications/Qualifications Review Committee
Mr. Warfield reported that the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee met on this date, reviewed and approved 50 (fifty) initial elevator mechanic license applications.  There were six applications referred to the Board for further review.  There were two elevator contractor applications reviewed and approved.  There were no elevator contractor applications referred to the Board for further review.     
Motion (II) was made by Mr. Lowman, seconded by Mr. Moran, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee.     

Mr. Moran asked the Board about the percentage of licensed elevator mechanics and elevator contractors in the State of Maryland.  Ms. Meyers stated that the Board has licensed 613 elevator mechanics and 27 elevator contractors to date. However, Ms. Meyers indicated to Mr. Moran that she’ll provide the Board with this information at the next scheduled meeting.  
Exam Update  
Ms. Meyers briefly stated to the Board that the amendment to the existing testing contract has been complete.  Ms. Meyers further explained that the next step would be to contact PSI to set-up a subcommittee of 8 – 10 members consisting of a representative from the elevator industry, selected members of the Board, and testing vendor to discuss the outline of the five exams.  These five exams consist of the elevator contractor, elevator mechanic, elevator renovator contractor, elevator renovator mechanic and accessibility lift mechanic (sublicense private residential lift).   

Mr. Papavasiliou stated that the Board members should offer expertise in exploring other avenues for testing in other states.  Mr. Meeks indicated that currently the National Elevator Industry Educational Program (NAEC) Certified Elevator Training (CET) program and National Elevator Industry Educational Program (NEIEP) are nationally recognized and approved programs statewide.                             

Legislative Report Update
Ms. Meyers stated to the Board that the General Assembly began its session as of Wednesday, January 9, 2013.  Each Board member was given a memorandum from the Secretary’s office on the Legislative Policy. Ms. Meyers also informed the Board that any proposed legislation for fiscal year 2014 is due no later than April 2013 to the Department.  

The Board had a brief discussion on addressing the possibility of administering permits. Currently, permits are handled at the county local offices to conduct elevator service work.  Mr. Krasnoff advised the Board that they have no statutory authority to serve permits and the law would have to be amended if they desired to pursue such authority.                                                     

Mr. McGeeney informed the Board that Maryland law requires all third party inspectors to obtain and possess an ASME QEI certification (American Society of Mechanical Engineers Qualified Elevator Inspector). Currently, the QEI certification program is accredited by ASME, beginning January 2014 ASME will no longer provide the accreditation. 
Mr. McGeeney further explained that a Bill was submitted during this session that would address this change.  The Commissioner of Division of Labor and Industry (DLI) submitted an amendment to Senate Bill 82 to include accreditation by the National Commission for Certifying Agency (NCCA) OR the American National Standards Institute (ANSI). 

The National Association of Elevator Safety Authorities (NAESA) is the largest organization that provides QEI certifications and certifies most of the elevator inspectors in Maryland with oversight from ASME. However because of these changes NAESA will be obtaining the authority to provide QEI certifications accredited through the American National Standards Institute (ANSI).

Regulation Action 

Mr. Krasnoff reported to the Board that the proposed amendments to the fee regulations COMAR 09.35.01.01, will be subject to approval at a public meeting held on February 22, 2013.  Mr. Krasnoff inquired to Ms. Meyers as to whether or not there were public comments received on December 21, 2012. Ms. Meyers reported there were no public comments.      
Mr. Krasnoff stated that the Continuing Education Committee will meet to further discuss these regulations on Friday, February 8, 2013.  A drafted copy of these regulations will be presented to the Board for review by the next scheduled meeting.            
Old Business 
There was no old business to offer.                
New Business
Mr. Papavasiliou informed the Board that Annapolis local office opened a one-stop permit counter.  Mr. Papavasiliou further explained that all permits are now found in one place.  The Central Permitting counter, a one-stop for applications is open for business.  Customers will find the Department of Neighborhood and Environmental Programs, Planning and Zoning and Fire Marshal’s Office at the one-stop counter.               
Mr. McGeeney announced that Commissioner of DLI will be hosting a forum on March 20, 2013 pertaining to prevailing wage and living wage, apprenticeship and training, railroad and safety, etc.   Mr. Krasnoff added that the main focus of this forum is usually labor and prevailing wage.         
Ms. Meyers announced to the Board and the public that there are now two consumer member vacancy positions.  Ms. Meyers also asked the Board and the public to recommend interested candidates.  She stated that she’ll send the required forms via e-mail to the Board and interested parties.  She agreed to provide the names of potential candidates to the Board at the next scheduled meeting.            

Counsel’s Report 
Mr. Krasnoff responded to the Board inquiry at the December 14, 2012 meeting regarding the matter to install an elevator in a private residence.  Based on advice from Assistant Attorney General, Joel Jacobson until the Boards licensing requirements are fully operational, installation in a private residence would require a home improvement license.           
Executive Director’s Report

Mr. Papavasiliou thanked the Board for the opportunity to serve as the Executive Director for the Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing.    
Public Comments

Chairman Hord opened the meeting for public comments.  There were no public comments to offer.

Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for Friday, February 22, 2013 at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, Motion (III) was made by Mr. Warfield, seconded by Mr. Lowman to adjourn the meeting at 11:21a.m.
______       Approved without corrections

______        Approved with corrections

Ed M. Hord


      


2/22/2013

____________________________________                  __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman                                                                   Date
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